
ANIMAL CONCENTRATION AREAS 

The PA Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) has recently 
released the revised Manure Management Manual which sets the manure 
management standards for all Pennsylvania farms.  One item that needs 
to be addressed in a Manure Management Plan is the Animal 
Concentration Area (ACA).   
 
What is an Animal Concentration Area?  Agency personnel and engineers 
often call them Heavy Use Areas.  Commonly they are referred to as 
barnyards, feedlots, loafing areas, or exercise lots.  ACA's are 
outdoor areas where animals congregate which results in a lack of 
vegetation and an excess manure accumulation.   
 
Not every outdoor animal area is an ACA.  A walkway or alleyway that 
animals travel along is not an ACA.  An area that maintains enough 
grass growth to have significant feed value would be classified as a 
pasture.  However, if this area is more brown than green, it is 
probably an ACA.    
 
Feeding areas, watering areas, or shade areas may or may not be 
considered ACA's.  The main determining factor is:  Does the runoff 
from this area have an adverse effect on water quality?  If the 
answer is Yes, then this area is an ACA and needs to be managed to 
reduce these negative impacts.   
 
So, what is the problem?  These areas where animals gather have an 
abundance of dirt and manure exposed to the weather elements.  
Rainfall mixes with these dirt and manure particles, then brown water 
starts flowing down the slope.  When this runoff reaches the stream, 
the manure nutrients and sediment have a negative effect on the 
quality of water in that stream.   
 
How do we manage ACA's?  One of the keys is location.  An ACA located 
on the top of a hill has less potential to pollute than an ACA near a 
stream.  By moving or rotating feeding areas, there is less hoof 
traffic and less manure concentrated in one area.  Reducing the size 
of the ACA means less surface area exposed to precipitation.     
 
Another key to managing ACA's is to 'Keep the clean water clean'.  
Clean water is water that has not been in contact with dirt or manure 
particles.  Roof water is one example of this.  Roof water should be 
collected and transferred to a stream or drainage way.  Surface water 
runoff needs to be controlled.  A swale located upslope of the ACA 
collects and diverts runoff away from the ACA which keeps this water 
clean.   
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Unless a roof is installed over the ACA (which is often a very 
expensive solution), there is going to be some dirty water to deal 
with.  Dirty water has been in contact with dirt and/or manure and 
typically forms mud and muck.  This dirty water must be collected and 
treated.  Grading, curbs, and channels are some ways to collect this 
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water.  One way of treating this water is to transfer it to a tank 
and later apply it onto cropland.  Another option is to allow this 
water to flow, in a controlled manner, through a stand of grass or 
other dense vegetation where it can be filtered before it reaches the 
stream.   
 
This directly relates back to our previous discussions on location 
and size.  A longer distance between the ACA and stream allows for a 
bigger and more effective filter area.  A smaller size Animal 
Concentration Area means less surface area to receive rainfall and 
therefore less dirty water to collect and filter.   
 
The ACA needs to be managed and maintained.  Excess manure on the ACA 
should be collected and applied to fields where growing crops can 
benefit from the nutrients and organic matter.  Stabilizing the base 
of the ACA with stone or concrete, makes collecting this manure 
easier and more practical.   
 
Animal Concentration Areas are important areas of a farm's animal 
management and manure management systems.  Once again it is important 
to look at these areas from a water quality standpoint.  With proper 
planning, effective conservation practices, and good maintenance, 
farm operations can have the benefits of these outdoor animal areas 
and still maintain good water quality.   
 
If you want to discuss this subject in more detail or discuss a 
specific situation on your operation, please contact me.   
 
Don Williams   
Agriculture Technician   
Somerset Conservation District   
ph:  814-445-4652  ext 5   
e-mail:  don-scd@wpia.net   
 
The Manure Management Manual can be viewed online at the following:   
  www.elibrary.dep.state.pa.us/dsweb/Get/Document-86014/361-0300-002%20combined.pdf   
 
(To learn more about the Somerset Conservation District visit:  www.somersetcd.org  ) 
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